NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

April 5, 2011 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Bill Grafton, Burton Bryan, Sean Sutton, David Osborne, Christopher Mickle and David Magee.

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to accept the agenda as written.

Second: Sean Sutton



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

7:03pm   325 Mt. Blue bill
Abigail Hardy said that the Selectmen, for their meeting tonight, need signatures from the Commission members for this bill that is for the purchase of the Harrow Land. 

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to accept the bill as proposed.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

8:30pm    Betsy Gordon:  Government Study Committee
Betsy Gordon showed the article that will be in the Town Charter. She said that this is the result of the meeting last year where they set up a Government Study Commission to see whether or not we should have a Town Manager. She said that by Wednesday or Thursday they would have online the proposed charter revision, the original charter, all the meetings held and all the minutes from all the meetings and a summary of the proposed charter. This is to give you information enough in advance to think about and discuss. The choice is whether to use the new charter or keep the existing charter. 

This is based on the Government Study Committee’s 14 drafts. Changes were made with town counsel and someone in state government that has worked with town charters. Those things that were proposed to be cut are in the handout. Abigail Hardy said that a lot of these changes reflect how it works in policy. 

David Magee asked what the time limit for this is. Betsy Gordon said that the time limit is, that it goes to Town Meeting where it needs a majority vote. It has to be submitted as one piece. It then goes to the State House. They review the charter to make sure we haven’t overstepped their bounds. It then comes back to town at a vote will take place at the next town elections. It needs a majority vote. There will be a few years for this to be implemented. 

PUBLIC HEARING

711 Main Street / SE52- 968 / Construction of Retail Bldg. with parking                            NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Tom McNulty, Hingham Lumber / Representative: John Cavanaro, Cavanaro Consulting

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that the applicant has requested a continuation. She will meet with John Cavanaro and Mike Joyce to discuss their reaction to John Chessia’s comments.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to continue the hearing to 4/15/11.

Second: David Magee 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Norris Reservation @ Chittenden Ln / NCC# 8(11) / Maintenance to existing boardwalk          RDA 

Applicant: Trustees of Reservations / Representative: N/A

Present: Ed Pitcavage – Superintendent to the Trustees of Reservation at the Norris Reservation.

Discussion: Ed Pitcavage said that they received a trail grant for $20k to fix some issues at Norris Reservation. There is a boardwalk around Gordon pond that was built in 2002. They drove the pilings about 3’- 4’ down. The floods went above the boardwalk and lifted them out of place. They have a contractor, Off Shore Marine that would repair the posts and secure the existing boardwalk. 

Sean Sutton said that they mountain bike on that boardwalk. Deborah Hill said that this is all priority habitat and they would need a permit from MESA. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to issue a Negative Determination of Norris Reservation to maintain the existing boardwalk.

Second: Sean Sutton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Wompatuck State Park / NCC# 9(11) / Trail Drainage Improvements                                          RDA 

Applicant: Wompatuck State Park  / Representative: Stephen Gammon, Park Supervisor

Present: Steve Gammon and Pam Johnson (Friends of Wompatuck - FOW). 

Discussion: Steve Gammon said that Pam Johnson patrols the park and maintains the trails, helps with protecting the wetlands and provides assistance for those in the park. Department of Conservation and Recreation requires that they have permits for the work that they do. Abigail Hardy, David Osborne and Bill Grafton have made a site visit.

This is a brief power-point presentation of the DCR Mission Statement of MA. Showed - trail day 2010 project on installing no-slip cover on bridge.  Showed bridges – different styles, i.e. treated bog bridge style, modular style pressure treated bridge, bridle bridge (made to hold a heavy horse). Snow mobile bridge. Showed Norwell trouble area sites. There will be bog bridges on all trouble areas shown. They use trail re-routing and trail hardening/draining (crushed stone with stone dust), dip to ensure correct flow of water. 

Steve Gammon said that they are looking at this not just as a permit, but also as a working relationship with the Conservation Commission. Abigail Hardy said that she feels that this is a good project that will help the wetlands. 

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to issue a negative determination to this project at Wompatuck State Park.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

35 Barstow Avenue / SE52- 970 / Construction of pool, cabana & patio                                        NOI

Applicant: Arthur & Maryanne Giftakis / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Engineering 

 Present: Jeff Hassett, Project Engineer from McKenzie Engineering.

Discussion: Jeff Hassett said that the property frontage is on Stetson Road. 4.16 acres property, which is a residential property. Brad Holmes delineated the Wetland on 3/8/11, and a report was done. Site does not contain any vernal pools and does contain habitat of endangered species. Proposed work is a pool and a patio around pool (semi-pervious pavers) and a cabana. All in lawn area with no trees disturbed. The work within the 50’ buffer includes 522 square feet of pool and 569 square feet of semi-pervious pavers. They are providing erosion control measures since project is close to wetland. 

David Magee asked about the backwash of the salt-water pool filter. Jeff Hassett said that there is no tank needed and that there is no discharge. They will make sure the water doesn’t go into the wetland. Abigail Hardy said that this could be added as a condition.

Abigail Hardy visited the site. The wetland line is the edge of the lawn. Everything requested, by her email was addressed. They more than doubled the planting area. The mitigation offered is good. Monitoring or survivorship is necessary to see that the plantings survive. There is extensive cutting in the pond area. There is cutting along the bank of the stream. Deborah Hill suggested conditioning the order. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to close the hearing.

Second: Burton Bryan 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

Chittenden Lane, Norris Reservation / NCC# 8(11) / Maintenance to existing boardwalk               Det. of Appl. Applicant: Trustees of Reservations / Representative: N/A

Abigail Hardy said that this is a Negative Determination being distributed for signatures.

Wompatuck State Park / NCC# 9(11) / Trail Drainage Improvements                             Det. of Appl.  

Applicant: Wompatuck State Park  / Representative: Stephen Gammon, Park Supervisor

Abigail Hardy said that this is a Negative Determination being distributed for signatures.

DISCUSSIONS
Sub-Committee reports

Pathways – Abigail Hardy said that the NOI is about to be submitted. She will let them submit tomorrow and it is looking like the 1st or 2nd meeting of May.

CPC – David Osborne said that the CPC made the final offer to Forslund today for Mount Blue. There is now a warrant printing and they have 24 hours to consider this. 

Agent Report

Abigail Hardy does not have anything to report that is not on the agenda.

MACC conference

Sean Sutton attended the MACC Conference felt that it was very informative. He sat in on the training sessions and had obtained some books available for anyone to review. 

 51 Hoop Pole Lane – Request for Superseding Order

Abigail Hardy said that she spoke with Liz Kouloherasand Gary Makuch and went over the points that were discussed before. Abigail Hardy said that she doesn’t know, because of the by-law, whether they will “stay” it or back us up. Liz Kouloheras requested the EO and paperwork on the court case. Bob Galvin asked that Abigail Hardy tell them what we want. She will send Bob the information next week and he will submit a draft that can then be discussed at the next meeting. 

Minutes on Con Com website

One resident requested that the minutes be posted on the website. David Osborne suggested that if they want them, they should pay for it. Sean Sutton suggested doing this the same as the NPD logs. They are public knowledge and people are able to come to the PD to see the logs. If copy needed, they pay for it. 

Conservation Fund CPC Article

David Osborne said that the CPC asked that someone from the Conservation Commission speak at the Town Meeting. Abigail Hardy will write what is to be said and Sean Sutton volunteered to speak at the meeting. David Osborne suggested that Abigail Hardy, Sean Sutton and himself get together prior to the meeting to discuss questions that may occur.

Wildcat OSRD Monitoring scope of services (copies of info)

Abigail Hardy just received these today. The first scope of service is for the Engineering monitor, John Chessia. The second is for the Environmental monitor, Art Allen. Basic structure for wording was taken from the 233 Washington Street report. Abigail Hardy suggested members take the paperwork that was distributed, mark up any comments and return them to her. 

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills: Wesley Osborne - $20, Debra Kruk - $450, WB Mason - $51.00, John Chessia – $862.50. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to pay the bills.

Second: Burton Bryan

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

2. Minutes: 3/2/10, 3/1/11

Motion: David Magee moved to accept the minutes.

Second: Sean Sutton

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Motion: Christopher Mickle moves to adjourn.

Second:  Deborah Hill 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on September 20, 2011.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Motion: David Magee moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation that if discussed in open session would harm our position. We will then return to regular session. 

Second: Sean Sutton


In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

Members polled: Deborah Hill – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, David Magee – Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye. David Osborne – Aye, Bill Grafton – Aye, Burton Bryan - Aye.

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that the Commission received a settlement proposal from the Dirubbo’s. It’s not actually clear as to what they are offering. It’s discussed in square footage and not clear where the removal of fill would go. A simple way to deal with this conversation is to stick with the Commissions ruling that all fill be removed. 
Deborah Hill said that this is just a proposal and not a legally binding thing. Sean Sutton asked if accepting a proposal would null and void out anything down the line? David Magee said that this is to start the settlement discussion. If we are not interested in settling, we make the necessary changes and state what we like or dislike.
 Deborah Hill said that by doing this, DEP would get a much better plan and it’s her opinion that they would support us. They want to keep the fill and they will try everything that they can. Abigail Hardy said that the question is, do we say “no”, do we say “yes” or do we counter? Deborah Hill said that she votes no. We have a really good case and there is no reason to start a discussion. David Osborne agrees with Deborah Hill. We have a very strong case. Sean Sutton said that we know where we stand and for somebody to throw out a proposal doesn’t make sense.
David Magee said that in this agricultural limited project, they are proposing to move the fill up the slope to an undetermined area. Abigail Hardy said that this is still leaving in nearly 5,000 square feet of fill. Deborah Hill said that they are currently proposing this as a limited project, but the Conservation Commission and the law have the discretionary authority to allow 5,000 square feet of filling in a wetland area provided they meet certain performance standards including replication. She feels that where DEP strayed a little was in saying that they’d support the Commission but they typically do not like to see NOI filed to correct violations. 
Abigail Hardy said that when we did the onsite, they spoke about the areas, and it is a total travesty from an ecological perspective. They are going to take an upland island that is naturally vegetated, dig it out and turn it into a wetland. 
David Magee asked if Abigail Hardy spoke to Bob Galvin about this. Abigail Hardy said that he hadn’t spent that much time with it and was in agreement with whatever we vote is what he will go with. 

David Magee said that when you get a letter like this, you could send back “NO”, or you could send back “Here’s what we want”. You could copy all of what was sent the last time and say here is our offer. Deborah Hill said that the EO is our offer. 
Bill Grafton recommended that we take a straw poll. Deborah Hill is voting “no” to accepting this offer.

Abigail Hardy asked if we could get a quick vote. The answer is “no” and our counter proposal is: and it would be that letter that went with the proposal. Christopher Mickle asked if you could take the conditions and put it into a new letter. Abigail Hardy will give Bob Galvin a version for tomorrow. 

David Osborne asks for a vote from the members: Deborah Hill – No, Bill Grafton – No, Christopher Mickle – No, Sean Sutton – No, Burton Bryan - No and David Magee – No.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to adjourn from Executive Session and return to open session.

Second: Sean Sutton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Members polled:  Deborah Hill – Aye, David Magee – Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye and David Osborne – Aye.
I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on September 20, 2011.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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